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1                      PROCEEDINGS

2         JUDGE ALBERS:  By the authority vested in me

3 by the Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call

4 Docket Number 13-0301.  This docket concerns Ameren

5 Illinois Company's rate MAP-P annual update filing.

6         May I have the appearances for the record,

7 please?  And we will start hear in Springfield.

8         MR. STURTEVANT:  Good morning, your Honor.

9 Appearing on behalf of Ameren Illinois Company,

10 Albert Sturtevant, S-T-U-R-T-E-V-A-N-T of Whitt

11 Sturtevant LLP, 180 North LaSalle Street, Suite 2001,

12 Chicago, Illinois, 60601.  My phone number is (312)

13 251-3017.

14         MR. DEARMONT:  Good morning, Judge.  This is

15 Eric Dearmont also on behalf of Ameren Illinois

16 Company d/b/a Ameren Illinois.  My business address

17 is 1901 Chouteau Avenue, St. Louis, Missouri, 63166.

18         MR. OLIVERO:  Thank you, your Honor.

19         Appearing on behalf of the Staff witnesses

20 of the Illinois Commerce Commission, Michael Lannon,

21 Kimberly Swan.  And their business address is 160

22 North LaSalle Street, Suite C-800, Chicago, Illinois,

23 60601.  And myself, James Olivero, O-L-I-V-E-R-O, 527

24 East Capitol Avenue, Springfield, Illinois, 62701.
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1         JUDGE ALBERS:  And there are no others in

2 Springfield.  So on the phone?

3         MS. SODERNA:  On behalf of the Citizens

4 Utility Board, Julie Soderna and Christie Hicks, 309

5 West Washington Street, Suite 800, Chicago, Illinois,

6 60606.

7         MR. DOSHI:  Your Honor, appearing on behalf

8 of the People of State of Illinois by and through the

9 Attorney General, Sameer H. Doshi.  That is spelled

10 S-A-M-E-E-R, D-O-S-H-I.  And Susan L. Satter, spelled

11 S-A-T-T-E-R.  Our address is 100 West Randolph

12 Street, 11th Floor, Chicago Illinois, 60601.  Thank

13 you.

14         MR. ROBERTSON:  Judge, appearing on behalf

15 of the Illinois Industrial Energy Consumers, Eric

16 Robertson with Lueders, Robertson and Konzen, P.O.

17 Box 735, 1939 Delmar, Granite City, Illinois, 62040.

18         JUDGE ALBERS:  Are there any others wishing

19 to enter an appearance?

20                  (No response.)

21         JUDGE ALBERS:  Let the record show no

22 response.

23         As far as preliminary matters, the one that

24 I have concerns the July 3, 2013, intervention
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1 petition of Archer-Daniels-Midland Company,

2 Caterpillar, Inc., Air Products and Chemicals

3 Company, and United States Steel Corporation -

4 Granite City Works as the Illinois Industrial Energy

5 Consumers.

6         Are there any objections?

7         MR. STURTEVANT:  No objection, your Honor.

8         JUDGE ALBERS:  Hearing no objection, the

9 petition is granted.

10         Any other preliminary matters of that

11 nature?

12                  (No response.)

13         JUDGE ALBERS:  I will just move on down my

14 list then.

15         First thing is do we have any written or

16 oral replies regarding the AIC and Staff Motion to

17 Strike?

18         MR. OLIVERO:  Your Honor, Staff would have

19 an oral response to the response that was filed

20 yesterday by Ameren.

21         JUDGE ALBERS:  All right.  Let's go ahead

22 and make that.

23         MR. OLIVERO:  Sure.

24         JUDGE ALBERS:  Counsel for Staff is planning



15

1 on doing that.

2         MR. OLIVERO:  Thank you, your Honor.

3         Just so I am clear, because I am a little

4 behind on my e-mails.  Staff filed a Motion to Strike

5 portion of the surrebuttal testimony of Ron Stafford

6 on Tuesday, September 10th.  And Ameren filed a

7 response yesterday on September 11th.

8         Our reply to that response would be that

9 Company's response indicates that Staff somehow

10 changed its position between direct and rebuttal

11 testimony.  Staff has opposed Company's proposal for

12 recovery on the OPEB contra liability in both its

13 direct and rebuttal testimony, which is Ms. Pearce's

14 Staff Exhibits 3 and 8.

15         The Company included the contra liability

16 and rate base, and Staff proposed the same adjustment

17 in both direct and rebuttal testimony.  Ameren

18 focused on the one instance in rebuttal testimony

19 that referred to a, quote, rate-based return, rather

20 than a return.  And that does not in any way change

21 the focus of Staff's consistent adjustment in both

22 rebuttal and direct; and clearly did not open the

23 door to the possibility that some other type of

24 return might be appropriate.
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1         Staff recommended removal of the item from

2 rate base since it was funded by rate payers in both

3 rounds of Staff's testimony.

4         The responses to Ameren's DRs provided as

5 Attachment B to the Company's response only

6 reiterated Staff's position that rate-payer funded

7 assets should not be included in rate base.  The

8 similarity between the OPEB contra liability and the

9 pension asset in the North Shore and People's rate

10 case is due to the fact that both are rate-payer

11 funded; and thus, are not appropriate for recovery in

12 rate base, as was clearly pointed out in Ms. Pearce's

13 DR response and in her testimony.  This has, again,

14 been Staff's same position since direct testimony.

15         Ameren also argues that it did not have an

16 opportunity to fully review the discovery responses

17 of Ms. Pearce, their Attachment B to the Motion to

18 Strike, prior to filing the rebuttal testimony.

19 However, if they knew they were going to be advancing

20 a new argument, they could have filed supplemental

21 rebuttal or asked leave to do so, which would have

22 given Staff and any of the other parties their own

23 opportunity to review and comment on this new

24 argument in rebuttal testimony.  By advancing this
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1 new argument only in surrebuttal, Staff is precluded

2 from putting into the record its position on the new

3 argument.

4         In conclusion, there was nothing that was

5 provided to the Company since Staff direct testimony

6 that changed that position.  The Company should have

7 offered any alternative to its proposed recovery of

8 the OPEB contra liability in rate base in its

9 rebuttal testimony.  Thank you.

10         JUDGE ALBERS:  Thank you, Mr. Olivero.

11         Turning to the Ameren Motion to Strike, did

12 Ameren have a reply to the AG's response?

13         MR. STURTEVANT:  We do, your Honor.

14         I guess I would begin though by noting that

15 our reply where I guess the question of our Motion to

16 Strike is somewhat interrelated with the AG's

17 recently filed Motion to Consolidate.

18         So given that, I don't know if you have a

19 preference to address those issues together.  I am

20 happy to offer an oral reply on just the Motion to

21 Strike at this time if that's --

22         JUDGE ALBERS:  Yeah.  I think we will try to

23 keep it as clean as we can.

24         MR. STURTEVANT:  Thank you, your Honor.
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1         In the Company's Motion to Strike, they're

2 seeking to strike testimony of Mr. Brosch and

3 Mr. Effron regarding the proposed formula template

4 changes.  It's clear that the template needs to be

5 changed to address the two issues, the ROE collar

6 calculation and reconciliation interest calculations.

7         The AG's response suggests, in part, that

8 such a change is not required or may not be required.

9 But I believe this mischaracterizes the Attorney

10 General's testimony.  I am not aware of any testimony

11 from Mr. Brosch or Mr. Effron suggesting that, as the

12 AG said in their response, that no template change

13 would necessarily be needed for the reconciliation

14 interest calculation.

15         And in fact, Mr. Brosch, in his testimony on

16 page 16, discusses what changes would be needed to

17 the formula rate spreadsheet -- I'm sorry.  That's

18 page 16 of his direct testimony -- discusses what

19 changes would be needed in the formula rate

20 spreadsheet template reconciliation computation and

21 suggests various changes, including the insertion of

22 new line.  And so I think it's clear that the

23 template changes are required.

24         And this is being confirmed by the fact the
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1 AG has filed a complaint in which it seeks to address

2 those template changes in accordance with 9-201 of

3 the Act.  And given the existence of the AG's

4 complaint docket, that would be the proper proceeding

5 in which to address the question of template changes

6 as required by 16-105 -- 16-108.5(d)(3) of the Act.

7         And therefore, the Company's continuing

8 position that the testimony regarding those template

9 changes simply, at this point -- well, it never

10 really had a place in this proceeding; and certainly,

11 in light of the fact that the Attorney General filed

12 the complaint case and has thereby created the

13 appropriate proceeding for those changes to be

14 addressed, they should be addressed in those

15 proceedings.  And the substantive discussion of the

16 template changes are not really relevant to this

17 proceeding anymore and should be stricken.

18         JUDGE ALBERS:  Thank you, Mr. Sturtevant.

19         I think the next item on our list is Motion

20 to Consolidate that the AG filed.

21         Obviously, Dockets 13-501 and 13-517 have

22 not been called today.  I am going to try to avoid

23 making any substantive comments about how those will

24 be treated.  But I do want to set a schedule for
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1 responses and replies to the AG Motion to Consolidate

2 as it was filed in this docket.  So Judge Yoder and I

3 would suggest responses be due on September 16th and

4 replies due on September 18th.

5         And since it's obviously come up, our

6 intention is the close of the evidentiary hearing

7 next week in this docket, we would simply continue it

8 then to the status date for the 13-501 and

9 13-517 cases.  Not to say we plan on consolidating.

10 We just want to have it there if we need to, so to

11 speak.

12         MR. LANNON:  Your Honor?

13         JUDGE ALBERS:  Yes.

14         MR. LANNON:  This is Mike Lannon on behalf

15 of Staff.  I would like to make a motion here today,

16 somewhat along the lines of the AG's motion, but

17 somewhat different.  Staff would move that we

18 consolidate 13-0301, along with the complaint case

19 0501, and also the Ameren tariff investigation case

20 0517.

21         We move to consolidate all three cases just

22 for the limited purpose of establishing the

23 evidentiary record, at which point, the cases could

24 then go their separate ways at a time of your
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1 choosing.  Whether it be pre-briefing or

2 post-briefing.  This way, we get two separate orders.

3 We get a 9-201 Order, which would address the issues

4 in 0501, the AG's complaint case; and 0517, the

5 Ameren tariff revision investigation case, which I

6 believe needs to be finalized by November 30th if my

7 recollection is correct.  And then we could have a

8 subsequent rate formula case.

9         And I know this is a somewhat unusual

10 proposal, but I would request that on September 16th

11 or September 18th, we brief this new Staff motion

12 along with the AG's Motion for Consolidation.

13         JUDGE ALBERS:  Just for point of

14 clarification on my part.  When you say for

15 evidentiary reasons, are you suggesting than that the

16 same testimony and cross examination concerning the

17 issues raised from the AG complaints would be carried

18 over from 13-0301 into 13-0501 and 517?

19         MR. LANNON:  No, your Honor.

20         From Staff's perspective, all the issues

21 that the AG's complaint -- and I don't mean to speak

22 for the AG.  I am not sure that I am covering

23 everything in the AG's complaint.  But from our

24 perspective, all the issues we at least want to
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1 address in the AG's complaint and in the Ameren's

2 tariff revision investigation we have already

3 addressed in pre-filed testimony.  And we would be

4 willing to go into hearing on Monday, presumably, and

5 to just tie in those issues, which are already

6 addressed in pre-filed testimony, with the

7 evidentiary hearing we had planned for next week.

8         JUDGE ALBERS:  Well, here's my concern with

9 that.  There wouldn't be any notice for trying to --

10 there wouldn't be any notice regarding Docket 0501

11 and 0517.  And we have to notify municipalities,

12 under the law, about any case affecting rates.  We've

13 got to give them ten days notice.

14         MR. LANNON:  Uh.

15         JUDGE ALBERS:  So we couldn't really squeeze

16 that in.

17         MR. LANNON:  Good point, your Honor.  I

18 really wasn't thinking along those lines.

19         MS. SATTER:  This is Susan Satter.

20         JUDGE ALBERS:  You're very faint, Ms.

21 Satter.

22         MS. SATTER:  I'll try to get closer to the

23 microphone.  My question was whether the -- if we do

24 both of the hearings next week as we were intending
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1 to do, there will be notice to municipalities that

2 that hearing took place, but with the option to

3 reopen upon request if they did want to either offer

4 evidence or submit cross examination.  That might be

5 a way to preserve their rights while still going

6 forward with the evidentiary record.

7         JUDGE ALBERS:  Well, I don't want to

8 preclude anybody for making an argument for a

9 particular course of action.  I don't want to try to

10 rule on anything, particularly since, again, this

11 case is just about 301 right now.  You know, I simply

12 made the comment in response to Mr. Lannon's motion

13 as a practical matter.

14         JUDGE YODER:  I mean, as we have indicated,

15 we will leave the record open in 301 next week and

16 continue it until the 23rd.  And I guess if the

17 parties' preference at that point is to adopt this

18 record and those other two dockets, that would be

19 fine.  Then we would have on the record whether there

20 are any other interveners and we can address the CUB

21 intervention at that point.  That's also still

22 outstanding.

23         So we would have that option, I guess, on

24 the 23rd if that's the way the parties want to go on
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1 those other two dockets.  But it's hard to say at

2 this point.

3         JUDGE ALBERS:  Right.  I agree with that.  I

4 don't know if the notice has gone out --

5         JUDGE YODER:  I think it did.

6         MR. OLIVERO:  For the 23rd?

7         JUDGE YODER:  Yes.

8         MR. OLIVERO:  Both the 0501 and 0517?

9         JUDGE YODER:  Correct.

10         MR. STURTEVANT:  I'm sorry.  That the status

11 has just been noticed 0501 for prehearing on

12 September 23rd?

13         JUDGE ALBERS:  Right.  Ten o'clock?

14         JUDGE YODER:  Correct.

15         MR. STURTEVANT:  I guess, if I may, your

16 Honor, just comment on Staff's motion.

17         I assume insofar as you set a schedule in

18 the AG's motion that you do not have any concerns

19 about the timeliness of it.  I guess I would raise

20 the concern, however, about Staff's motion under the

21 Case Management Order.  Motions were due --

22         JUDGE ALBERS:  This is the AG's Motion to

23 Consolidate you're referring to?

24         MR. STURTEVANT:  Correct.  And now referring



25

1 to Staff's motion.

2         So I guess I would pose a question as to

3 whether it's even timely raised at this point given

4 the Case Management Order.

5         As I said, I would have probably posed the

6 same question regarding the AG's motion, but I

7 assumed you addressed that in setting a schedule.

8         But at the very least, I think whatever

9 Staff is proposing, we would ask that be put in

10 writing.  It's not entirely clear to me what the

11 mechanics of the proposal are.

12         JUDGE ALBERS:  Well, Mr. Lannon, given my

13 comment about the notice, are you still putting forth

14 your motion?

15         MR. LANNON:  Your Honor, I am kind of

16 thinking aloud hear.  But if I understood Judge Yoder

17 correctly, we could go forward with the evidentiary

18 hearing next week, address what I believe at least

19 from our perspective are all the issues, because they

20 have been already raised in 0301; and then under

21 September 23rd, people can weigh in whether they need

22 to establish a further evidentiary record on the 0501

23 and 0517 issues alone.  We would be willing to do

24 that.  If I understood that correctly.
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1         JUDGE YODER:  I think you did.  But I think

2 it was just a thought, not a suggestion.

3         JUDGE ALBERS:  Yeah.  I mean, this is

4 something we would consider if that were raised.

5         MR. LANNON:  And could I raise it?

6         JUDGE ALBERS:  On the 23rd you can.

7         I don't think we want to make any comments

8 on this docket.  I don't know what we're going to do

9 -- what kind of evidence we're going to accept in the

10 other two dockets.

11         MR. LANNON:  Okay.  I am rethinking

12 everything right now in light of that.  I believe I

13 would like to keep my Motion to Consolidate all three

14 dockets.  And if the Company would like it in

15 writing, we can do that.  If we're going to keep to

16 the September 16th and September 18th schedule, we

17 can do that.  I don't know when.  Maybe tomorrow.

18         MR. STURTEVANT:  I guess then I would pose

19 the question is the motion you're proposing now any

20 different than what the AG's motion is?

21         MR. LANNON:  Well, in two broad respects.

22 One, it would include the 0517 tariff investigation

23 docket.  And two, it would be a limited consolidation

24 just to establish the evidentiary record.  And I am
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1 not sure where that is right now.  I am trying to

2 think that through here on my feet and I am not quite

3 sure if that still makes any sense.

4         JUDGE ALBERS:  This is Judge Albers.  I

5 believe the AG motion encompassed all three dockets.

6         MR. LANNON:  Oh, did it?

7         JUDGE ALBERS:  Yes.

8         MR. OLIVERO:  Yeah, it did.

9         MR. LANNON:  I am sorry.

10         MS. SATTER:  This is Susan Satter again.

11         Yeah, we did include all three dockets.  And

12 of course, 0517 was just suspended on the 10th -- the

13 tariff was suspended on the 10th, so that docket was

14 just set up at that late point.

15         It might be appropriate for the Staff to

16 file whatever modifications it would propose to our

17 Motion to Consolidate as a response.  I think that

18 would be an appropriate response that would keep us

19 on the schedule that the judges have suggested.

20         MR. STURTEVANT:  However, I don't believe

21 that would leave the Company an opportunity to

22 respond to whatever modifications Staff is proposing.

23         MR. LANNON:  I understand the Company's

24 position there.  So I would think that if we are
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1 going to continue to propose a motion that would be

2 somewhat -- that would be different than the AG's, we

3 would need to have it filed before the 16th at least.

4 And I'm looking for a calendar --

5         JUDGE ALBERS:  Only have tomorrow.

6         MR. LANNON:  Leaves tomorrow.

7         Your Honor, I guess just to move this along,

8 frankly, I am not sure where we're at right now.

9         Why don't we -- I would ask to have the

10 option of filing a motion tomorrow if we are going to

11 move for something different than the AG's motion

12 that could be addressed on the 16th and 18th.

13         JUDGE ALBERS:  All right.  I agree.

14         If Staff is going to file a motion any

15 different from what the AG has already filed, do so

16 tomorrow.  And we will use the same response for

17 reply dates.

18         MR. LANNON:  Thank you, your Honor.

19         JUDGE ALBERS:  Anything else on

20 consolidation then?

21                  (No response.)

22         JUDGE ALBERS:  Okay.  I think the rest of my

23 items were just general housekeeping type things.

24         MR. LANNON:  Your Honor, Mike Lannon again.
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1 Sorry to interrupt you.

2         There is a -- we are working with the

3 Company regarding some discovery.  We have sent out

4 the compel letter to the Company, but we are still

5 working with the Company.  And they provided us more

6 information just yesterday.  But there is a potential

7 that there is a Motion to Compel that is still at

8 play, so to speak.  I just wanted to raise that, you

9 know, for your information.

10         JUDGE ALBERS:  All right.  Thank you.  We

11 will deal with that.  Good to know.

12         The first thing on my list.  Last year, when

13 we had our other prior formula rate hearing, the

14 first hour of each day of evidentiary hearing, we had

15 a phone bridge just to take care of any housekeeping

16 matters that might involve those for whom it wasn't

17 worth coming down.

18         Is there any similar suggestion this time

19 around?

20         MR. STURTEVANT:  I am not sure there's been

21 a suggestion, your Honor, to do that.  I think the

22 Company is intending to be here in person.  However,

23 I don't know if Staff is appearing by video

24 conference.
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1         MR. OLIVERO:  Well, it depends on whatever

2 schedule we get in place.  I would presume, at

3 certain times, we will have somebody in Chicago via

4 video.

5         MR. STURTEVANT:  In Ameren's recent gas rate

6 case hearings, the video connection sort of served

7 the purpose of the phone bridge for the first hour.

8 But if that's not available, I think we can set up a

9 phone bridge for the first hour of each day.  That's

10 fine.

11         JUDGE ALBERS:  My next question was to

12 confirm whether or not Staff had, in fact, requested

13 the AV.  And I think you have.

14         MR. OLIVERO:  Yeah, I believe something was

15 sent down.

16         JUDGE ALBERS:  I thought last year we had a

17 few witnesses who were neither in Chicago nor

18 Springfield and it wasn't worth the effort to bring

19 them down here just to say, yes, it's me, and I swear

20 to tell the truth.  So I didn't know if anybody

21 anticipated the need for that again.  If not, that's

22 fine, we don't need it if nobody will make use of it.

23 Just thinking ahead.

24         MS. SATTER:  Judge, this is Susan Satter
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1 again.  We would like the parties to consider the

2 option for approval to cross examine our witnesses by

3 telephone if the amount of cross examination is

4 short.  And we have not had this conversation,

5 although I did notice the amounts on the schedule.

6 And as the time gets closer, oftentimes, the amounts

7 of times shrink.  So I was hoping to have that option

8 open in our discussions with the Company.

9         JUDGE ALBERS:  Your witnesses are pretty far

10 from Illinois as I recall.

11         MS. SATTER:  Right.

12         JUDGE ALBERS:  You know, if it gets narrowed

13 down, I think we can -- we will talk about it.  I am

14 not going to commit to anything, but we will see.

15         MR. STURTEVANT:  Yeah.  I mean, the Company

16 is happy to discuss it.  As a general matter, we

17 oppose crossing by telephone, because it's

18 impractical and difficult for lengthy cross.  But

19 we're happy to talk about it depending on where the

20 schedule shakes out.

21         MS. SATTER:  Thank you.

22         MR. ROBERTSON:  Your Honor, this is Eric

23 Robertson.  I just wanted to -- I don't know that I

24 would take advantage of it.  But I liked your idea of
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1 making that line available for a certain period of

2 time each morning to take care of housekeeping.

3 Mainly, because as everyone already knows, the way

4 our formula rate law is working out, all this stuff

5 is getting stacked up together.  And there are a lot

6 of other things going on that make it difficult for

7 parties to attend the hearings in person every day,

8 maybe the way they traditionally have.

9         So while I still may be able or somebody

10 from my office still may be able to participate on a

11 daily basis by being there in person, having that

12 option available would really be a great convenience

13 if the Company's willing to furnish the line and your

14 Honors are willing to make it available.

15         JUDGE ALBERS:  Well, I'm not saying the

16 Company has to be the one to furnish it.  Just wanted

17 to know if anybody -- if anybody thought about using

18 that.  And if so, let us know so we can inform the

19 Clerk's Office.  That's the only reason we're

20 bringing it up.

21         MR. STURTEVANT:  If it would be easier for

22 everybody to simply establish a phone bridge for the

23 first hour of each hearing, we can just go ahead and

24 do that and it's done.



33

1         JUDGE ALBERS:  Okay.  Thank you.

2         MS. SODERNA:  Your Honor, this is Julie

3 Soderna with CUB.  On a similar note, typically,

4 these types of hearings had been broadcast via audio

5 over the web.  But in recent cases, that has not

6 necessarily been true.  So I would like to extend a

7 specific request that the hearings be broadcast via

8 audio cast.

9         JUDGE ALBERS:  Yes, I think we can

10 accommodate that.

11         MS. SODERNA:  Thank you.

12         JUDGE ALBERS:  Assuming we're in Room A.

13         My next point, we will have to take a break

14 -- we may have to take a break on Wednesday for the

15 Commission Meeting if they're meeting in Room A.

16 It's a Springfield bench week.  So if they're going

17 to meet in Room A, we won't be in there ourselves

18 then, obviously.  So we will find out more next week.

19         Witness list is due tomorrow at noon.  Judge

20 Yoder, you don't have any questions for any

21 witnesses.  I probably have about just a couple of

22 minutes for Ms. Ebrey and then for AIC witness

23 Kennedy.  So I don't know -- I imagine, given the

24 scope of their testimony, I imagine there's probably
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1 questions for them anyway.  That's all I have.

2         JUDGE STURTEVANT:  Yeah, I think that's

3 right, your Honor.  At the moment, the witnesses I

4 believe for whom there's no cross are Pate, Getz,

5 Verbest and Schonhoff, all AIC witnesses.  Sounds

6 like you don't have questions for any of them.  Just

7 Mr. Kennedy and Ms. Ebrey.

8         JUDGE ALBERS:  Is there anything else

9 anybody wants to raise this morning?

10         MR. STURTEVANT:  I assume Monday morning at

11 10:00 a.m. start time?

12         JUDGE ALBERS:  Yes.  I believe probably

13 9:00 a.m. the subsequent dates.

14         MR. STURTEVANT:  I don't know if your Honors

15 are still working on the schedule.  But the preview

16 of how we shake up, it looks like there are, under

17 the current schedule, relatively full days Monday

18 Tuesday.  And then probably half days Wednesday,

19 Thursday.  That's what it's looking at this point.

20         JUDGE ALBERS:  Good to know.  Thank you.

21         Anything else then for today?

22                  (No response.)

23         JUDGE ALBERS:  If not, I thank you all.  And

24 convening this matter to 10:00 on September 16th.



35

1         MR. STURTEVANT:  Thank you, your Honor.

2                  (Whereupon, this matter was

3                  convened to 10:00 September 16,

4                  2013.)
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